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Council Office, 122 Sea Road, East Preston, West Sussex. BN16 1NN 

 

01903 770050             http://eastpreston.arun.gov.uk/              Email: epparishcouncil@btconnect.com        

 

 
MINUTES: of the Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of East Preston Parish Council held on Monday, 

14th May 2018 at the East Preston Infant School, Lashmar Road, East Preston 

 

PRESENT: Councillors Lisa Duff, Barbara Gale, Pat Gander, Elizabeth Linton, Glyn Mathias, Rick 

McElroy, David Moore, Danny Shah, Steve Toney (Chairman) and Steve Wilkinson 

 

ALSO: Clerk to the Council, Simon Cross 

 

County Councillor Roger Elkins (until 20:24) 

 

District Councillors Ricky Bower and Terry Chapman (both until 20:24) 

 

Mr S Hill, East Preston Infant School (until 19:45) 

 

Four members of the public  

 

ABSENT: Councillor Christine Bowman 

 

* * * * * 

 
The meeting opened at 19:02. Following the resignation of Cllr Duijf on 30th April, the council stood at eleven members.  

 

 

306/18 INTRODUCTIONS 

 

Cllr Toney welcomed those present, led a round of introductions and explained some items of meeting protocol.   

 

 

307/18 APPOINTMENT OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MUNICIPAL YEAR 2018/19 

 

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting: 

 

 

mailto:epparishcouncil@btconnect.com
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Cllr Toney explained to the meeting why he felt he should be Chairman of the Council.  

 

1199 The Council RESOLVED unanimously Cllr Duff should act as the second Teller, alongside the Clerk, for this 

evening’s elections.    

 

1200 The Council RESOLVED unanimously Cllr Toney should be Chairman for the 2018/19 council year.    

 

Cllr Toney completed a Declaration of Acceptance of Office form in the presence of the Clerk.  

 

 

308/18 DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE 

 

Cllr Toney completed a Declaration of Acceptance of Office form, and this was countersigned by the Clerk. 

 

 

 309/18 APPOINTMENT OF A VICE-CHAIRMAN FOR THE MUNICIPAL YEAR 2018/19 

 

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting: 

 

 
 

Cllrs Linton and McElroy left the room and returned one at a time to address the council on why they believed they should be 

elected Vice-Chairman for the year.  

 

All councillors voted and Cllr Duff and the Clerk left the room to count the votes. Upon their return, the Clerk announced the 

result: 

 

1201 The Council RESOLVED Cllr Linton should be Vice-Chairman for the 2018/19 council year.    

 

 

310/18 DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE 

 

Cllr Linton completed a Declaration of Acceptance of Office form, and this was countersigned by the Clerk. 

 

 

311/18 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
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An apology and a reason for absence were accepted from Cllr Bowman (away). 

 

Apologies were also received from Mrs Amoo and Mrs Wallace. 

 

 

312/18 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 

 

No declarations were made.  

 

 

313/18 PUBLIC SESSION 
 
(Items below marked No Agenda Item are raised at the discretion of the Chairman.) 
 

Agenda Items 11 – Arun District Council and 15a – Amenities Committee – Mr Phillips expressed his concern over the 

closure of the South Strand toilet block. He and his wife are dog-walkers and frequently walk past the toilet block and see 

how well-used it is by other dog walkers and people just out for a stroll. He and his wife are dismayed about the closure. 

They understand the issue of the toilet block being outside of the East Preston Parish area but feel it is only right East Preston 

Parish Council has managed the toilets for the past twenty-four years as they believe the majority of users are from East 

Preston. Mr Phillips asked what public consultation had taken place and what were the chances of having the decision 

overturned? Mr Phillips would like to see a dialogue between East Preston Parish Council and Arun District Council.  

 

Mrs Phillips added she had written to all three Arun District Councillors for East Preston & Kingston whose replies all said it 

was down to East Preston Parish Council. Mrs Phillips referred to an Arun District Council statement posted on its website 

on 17th December 2017 which provides details of Arun’s future public toilet provision but makes no mention of South Strand 

toilets. Mrs Phillips reiterated her husband’s comment about the number of people who walk between Littlehampton and 

Ferring for whom the toilet block is a vital resource. Mrs Phillips also mentioned East Preston Infant School runs a Beach 

School much of the year which is made possible by easy access to the public toilets. Mrs Phillips said Ferring Parish Council 

had some agreement in place with Arun to share the expenditure on the toilet block by The Bluebird Café.  

 

Agenda Items 11 – Arun District Council and 15a – Amenities Committee – Mr Hill introduced himself as the School 

Business Manager for East Preston Infant School. Mr Hill confirmed his school’s Beach School programme would have to 

cease if there was no public toilet provision in that area. It is not possible for Infant School age children to be taken to the 

nearest pub or business, neither of which is close enough anyway. 

 

Agenda Items 11 – Arun District Council and 12 – West Sussex County Council – Mrs Lee congratulated Cllrs Toney 

and Linton on their appointments and joked she was not sure whether she should also be commiserating with them. Mrs Lee 

continued by asking whether there was any movement on the fingerpost Angmering Parish Council had installed on the 

northern side of the Roundstone Level Crossing last July.  

 

Mrs Lee asked County Cllr Elkins if he had any news on implementing parking restrictions at the eastern end of Old 

Worthing Road.  

 

Mrs Lee asked the Arun District Councillors present if they could have a word with ADC’s contractors concerning the state 

of the St Mary the Virgin churchyard grass-cutting. Mrs Lee was aware of some family members bringing their own tools 

with them to keep the area around their loved ones’ graves clear.  

 

Mrs Lee asked County Cllr Elkins to explain why the stretch of North Lane and Sea Road between the junctions with 

Lashmar Road and Vermont Drive were not resurfaced whilst Fairlands and the eastern part of The Street had been. The need 

for resurfacing the named stretch was much greater than where resurfacing had been carried out as it was the main road in 

and out of much of the village and was a well-used bus route too.  

 

Mrs Lee suggested a couple of projects should the Parish Council be looking for any. Firstly, it could work with WSCC to 

remove the “carbuncles” from the paved areas at the northern end of the service road outside One Stop and also the 

corresponding northern end of the service road paved area heading south from the middle entry point.  

 

The second project suggested by Mrs Lee would be the adoption of the bank on North Lane, between the junction with 

Lashmar Road and the entrance to Public Right of Way 2014, Parson’s Path.  

 

 

314/18 COUNCILLOR RESPONSES 
 

Agenda Items 11 – Arun District Council and 15a – Amenities Committee – As Chairman of the Amenities Committee, 

Cllr McElroy confirmed East Preston Parish Council had agreed not to renew the lease with Arun District Council on the 
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toilet block. If, subsequently, Arun District Council decided to close the facility that was Arun’s decision to make. This 

council’s initial decision had been taken in September 2015 and a further decision taken to run the lease until its expiry on 

31st March 2019 was taken in October 2016 following ADC’s lack of response to this council’s approach to hand the toilets 

back before the end of the lease.  

 

The Chairman added this council had unsuccessfully spoken to Kingston Parish Council previously about it taking on the 

lease but one further meeting would be worth attempting.  

 

Cllr Shah suggested the council could investigate partnership-working with groups such as the East Preston Business 

Community, the beach hut owners, other councils in order to keep the South Strand toilet block open. 

 

 

315/18 WEST SUSSEX COUNTY COUNCIL (WSCC) 

 

County Cllr Elkins congratulated Cllrs Toney and Linton on their appointments.  

 

He continued by referring to the parking problems in Old Worthing Road. He had helped this council with a good article in 

its Spring 2018 Newsletter on how residents should go about getting a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) implemented. Mrs 

Lee would need to follow the advice in the newsletter article in order to progress her concerns about Old Worthing Road. 

The first step was the collection of local support and this almost certainly meant some kind of survey or petition. The support 

should show the problem is not being moved somewhere else. Only a very small number of TROs are implemented in Arun 

in any year. All proposals need County Councillor support and once the County Councillor has moved the proposal forward, 

WSCC scored the proposals and prioritised them. Cllr Elkins suggested, where possible, TROs were combined as that 

sometimes made them simpler to implement.    

 

Referring to the resurfacing of Fairlands and part of The Street ahead of other areas deemed more serious, Cllr Elkins said he 

had recently inspected the area with a senior WSCC Highways Officer. Residents needed to understand surface dressing such 

as recently happened in Fairlands and The Street was to prevent further damage. Whole resurfacing projects such as 

mentioned for North Lane and Sea Road were more expensive and sometimes attention to smaller roads prevented those 

smaller road needing much greater works which could in turn deflect attention from other projects. WSCC was currently 

negotiating a new Highways Maintenance contract which may see some alterations to lead times.    

 

WSCC was supporting Dementia Awareness week, 21st to 27th May. Cllr Elkins was aware of an event taking place at the 

Civic Centre in Littlehampton on 24th May.  

 

The Highways England public consultation on changes to the A27 has finished and work will start in 2020 on the Arundel 

bypass. Councillors were recommended to look at the Highways England website as there was a very good animated film 

clip showing the route.  

 

Cllr Elkins reminded those present the WSCC bus survey would end on 6th June. This was an opportunity to try and 

influence how best WSCC spent its bus budget.  

 

In 2017, WSCC repaired 14,000 potholes. In the first four months of 2018, WSCC has repaired 8,500 potholes thanks to a 

£1.5m grant from the Department for Transport. WSCC currently had 15 crews out each day, repairing an average of 250 

potholes between them. An addition roving crew was about to come on-stream. Cllr Elkins asked those present to keep on 

reporting potholes, preferably via the LoveWestSussex app.  

 

Every two years, WSCC undertook a survey of What matters to you?. The survey was currently open again. This survey 

sought public opinion on how WSCC spent an annual £500m on services.  

 

Leader of WSCC, Cllr Louise Goldsmith, would be hosting an Ask The Leader event on 22nd May. 

 

The cycle path works on the A259 around Climping were coming to an end.  

 
(Mr and Mrs Phillips and Mr Hill left the meeting at this point.) 

 

Cllr Elkins concluded by complimenting the council on an excellent newsletter.  

 

 

316/18 ARUN DISTRICT COUNCIL (ADC) 

 

District Cllr Bower updated the meeting on the progress of the Inspector’s comments on the draft Local Plan. The comments 

were now expected in June and in order to adopt the Local Plan before the summer break, the comments would go straight to 

a special Full Council meeting in July.  
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Cllr Bower lamented the ADC Development Control Committee’s decision to allow a retail outlet on the north side of the 

A259, immediately to the west of the Rustington Golf Centre. DCC had also approved two Applications for Marks & 

Spencer and a pub to be built on land by Brook Lane between the A259 and the railway line. In this instance, DCC had gone 

against the Planning Officer’s recommendation as the development was believed to provide a boon to the local economy.  

 

Referring to the Old Worthing Road, Cllr Bower suggested the Clerk ask for some accident figures on that stretch of road. 

Those may bolster any request for parking restrictions as per Mrs Lee’s earlier comments.  

 

District Cllr Chapman replied to Mrs Lee on the matter of maintenance at the churchyard. Part of the problem was the grass-

cutting contract did not include removal of the arisings and these gathered in certain areas, depending upon the weather, and 

made the churchyard look untidy. Furthermore, there were many obstacles to using a mower in the churchyard for a variety 

of reasons and this did not help the situation. The contract is only for around the graves, not the top of graves themselves – 

that responsibility lies with the family. Cllr Chapman agreed he would feed Mrs Lee’s comments back to the Parks 

department which was responsible for this churchyard which was officially closed in 2012 at which time responsibility for its 

maintenance was legally transferred from East Preston Parish Council to ADC.  

 

ADC had undertaken a project to digitally capture all information about its churchyards and the output from this would be 

available online later this year. Hearing this, Mrs Lee mentioned the new vicar of St Mary the Virgin, Reverend Andrew 

Perry had gathered together a team of volunteers to help him map the churchyard including Mrs Lee herself and the Clerk to 

the Council, Mr Cross.  

 

Cllr Chapman said he hoped the Parish Council would be represented at the WSCC Joint Eastern Arun Area Committee 

(JEAAC) Highways and Transport (H&T) sub-group meeting on 17th May as the once-promised westbound slip-road from 

the A259 into Old Worthing Road was on the Agenda again. Cllrs Chapman and Bower had confirmed there was no 

developer money available to help with the costs of this slip-road. Cllr Chapman referred to the strength of feeling present at 

the meeting the Clerk had organised on behalf of WSCC Project Manager, Tony Bathmaker. Cllr Chapman had asked for a 

meeting with Cllr Bob Lanzer, WSCC cabinet member for Highways. If the current proposal went ahead, the parking 

situation in Old Worthing Road would be resolved as a pedestrian crossing is scheduled to be located and the requisite zigzag 

lines would prevent parking in that particular area.  

 

Cllr Chapman also hoped the parish would support an ADC proposal at the JEAAC H&T meeting on Thursday for ADC to 

be a formal attendee at H&T meetings.  

 

Cllr Chapman reminded those present ADC also had no statutory obligation to provide public toilets. The block would be 

expensive for ADC to bring up to scratch and there was no money in the budget for such works. He accepted EPPC also 

could not afford to spend that money on the toilet block. For the school to continue to use the toilet block some money would 

have to be spent on safeguarding measures too. Cllr Bower interjected there was no common toilet policy across the whole 

District with regard to how the District Council interacted with town and parish councils on provision of public toilets.  

 

Cllr McElroy said this council had chosen not to renew the lease on the South Strand toilet block so it could concentrate its 

efforts on uplifting the Sea Road toilet block, a project which was already underway. Cllr Shah said it would be good to 

know whether or not ADC would be willing to transfer the asset when the current lease expires. Cllr Wilkinson believed the 

Angmering-on-Sea Estate Residents’ Association might be willing to contribute annually to the running costs of the toilet 

block.  

 

Cllr Elkins said there was a financial arrangement in place between Ferring Parish Council and ADC which included an 

annual contribution from FPC towards the running costs and an agreement FPC would contribute an unspecified amount to 

any future improvements to the block.  

 

Cllr Mathias questioned the grass-cutting contractor’s methods as, in November 2009, this council bought a mower for St 

Mary the Virgin church which had been used successfully.  

 
(Cllrs Bower, Chapman and Elkins and Mrs Fraser left the meeting at the conclusion of this item.)  

 

 

317/18 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 9TH APRIL 2018 

 

The draft Minutes had been circulated on 10th April asking for comments by 17th April. The Clerk thanked Cllrs Moore and 

Gander for having pointed out typographical errors which had subsequently been corrected.  

 

1202 The Council RESOLVED the Chairman could sign the Minutes as a true record of the meeting that took place on 

9th April.  
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This action was completed.  

 

 

318/18 UPDATE ON MATTERS IN THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS 

 

Council NOTED the following report, which had been circulated in advance of the meeting, without comment: 

 

 
 

 

319/18 FINANCIAL MATTERS 

 

The Accounts for April 2018 had been distributed to Members in advance of the meeting.  

 

1203 The council RESOLVED unanimously to approve the outstanding Purchase Orders report for 2018/19, value 

£25,784.01 (excl. VAT).  

 

1204 The council RESOLVED unanimously to approve the Supplier Non BACS Invoices Paid report for April 2018, 

totalling £5,503.30 (incl. VAT).  

 

1205 The council RESOLVED unanimously to approve the Supplier BACS Invoices Paid report for April 2018 totalling 

£14,263.01 (incl. VAT).  

 

1206 The council RESOLVED unanimously to approve the List of Sales Receipts & Bank Receipts by Bank report, 

showing £129,980.07 net for the financial year ending 31st March 2019.  

 

The council NOTED the paper Bank Reconciliation to 13th April 2018.  

 

The council NOTED the following report which had been circulated in advance of the meeting: 
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320/18 REPORTS FROM PARISH COUNCIL COMMITTEES 

 

The council NOTED the following reports which had been circulated in advance of the meeting: 
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The Clerk asked members of the Finance & General Purposes Committee to try and call into the Council Office before the 

meeting scheduled for 21st May as there were fourteen Grant Aid applications they needed to read through.  

 

 

321/18 REPORTS FROM PARISH COUNCIL WORKING PARTIES 

 

The council NOTED the following report which had been circulated in advance of the meeting: 
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Cllr Linton confirmed preparations for the Food & Drink Festival were progressing nicely. Cllr Mathias said the Leases 

Working Party was hoping the latest version of the new lease to Angmering-on-Sea Lawn Tennis Club was going to be the 

definitive version which could be signed. Cllr Wilkinson said the Website Working Party was hoping for a meeting with the 

web designer and the Clerk was pursuing this.  

 

 

322/18 CLERK’S REPORT 

 

The council NOTED the following report which had been circulated in advance of the meeting: 
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The Chairman thanked the Clerk for his report.  

 

 

323/18 EXTERNAL MEETINGS AND EVENTS 

 

The council NOTED the following reports, the first two of which had been circulated in advance of the meeting and the third 

of which had been circulated immediately prior to the event.  
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324/18 RESPONSE TO EXTERNAL MEETINGS AND EVENTS 

 

Cllr Linton did not know the details of the financing behind the Samuel Wickens Centre.  

 
(Mrs Lee left the meeting at the conclusion of this item.)  

 

 

325/18 CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLORS 

 

The council NOTED the following report which had been circulated in advance of the meeting: 

 

 
 

The Clerk said an advert had been included in the Spring 2018 Newsletter, delivery of which had started over the weekend of 

12th/13th May. If any councillor knew of any suitable candidates be all means put them in contact with the Clerk or Assistant 

Clerk.   

 

 

326/18 COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP FOR 2018/19 

 

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting: 
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1207 The council RESOLVED unanimously to agree the committee membership for 2018/19.  

   

The Clerk advised he would re-issue the above table taking into consideration the appointment of Chairman and Vice-

Chairman at the beginning of the meeting and updating the vacancy position of each committee.  

 

 

327/18 WORKING PARTY MEMBERSHIP FOR 2018/19 

 

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting: 

 

 
 

1208 The council RESOLVED unanimously to agree the working party membership for 2018/19.  

   

 

328/18 FREEDOM OF INFORMATION PANEL MEMBERSHIP FOR 2018/19 

 

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting: 
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1209 The council RESOLVED unanimously to agree the Freedom of Information Panel membership for 2018/19 as Cllrs 

Gander, Linton, Mathias, Shah and Toney. 

   

 

329/18 REPRESENTATIVE TO THE EAST PRESTON & KINGSTON VILLAGE HALL FOUNDATION 

COMMITTEE 

 

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting: 

 

 
 

1210 The council RESOLVED unanimously Cllr Bowman was to be the council’s representative to the East Preston & 

Kingston Village Hall Foundation for 2018/19.  

   

 

330/18 NEW ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING (4TH JUNE) 

 

Nothing new was suggested.   

 

 

 

 

The meeting concluded at 20:02 
 

 

Chairman: Cllr Steve Toney                         Date:    4th June 2018   

                    

 

 

 
END 

 

 


